
 

 

 

 

AT A COUNTY COMMISSION HELD FOR PENDLETON COUNTY, WEST VIRGINIA, AT 

THE COURTHOUSE, ON TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 19, 2024 AT 9:00 A.M. 

 

 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:  CARL HEVENER, ROGER DAHMER AND JIMMIE 

BENNETT 

 

OTHERS PRESENT: ELISE WHITE, COUNTY CLERK; KAREN PITSENBARGER, 

COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR; RICK GILLESPIE, EMERGENCY SERVICES 

COORDINATOR; SHERRY MONGOLD, SRRDA; MIKE ALT; STEPHEN SMOOT, THE 

PENDLETON TIMES; DARRELL BODKIN, PSD; JOHNNY HEVENER, PSD; WILLIAM 

WALLACE, CERRONE ASSOCIATES; ANNIE HUMES, CVB; CULLIN CUTRIGHT; 

THRASHER ENGINEERING; SENATOR KARNES 

 

 

Commissioner Dahmer led those present in prayer.  Commissioner Hevener called the meeting to 

order. 

 

Minutes of the October 15, 2024 meeting of the County Commission, on motion of Commissioner 

Dahmer, were unanimously approved. 

 

 

Rick Gillespie, Emergency Services Coordinator, reminded the Commissioners about upgrading to the 

Next Generation 911 (NG911) and thinking about how to fund the upgrade.  Reallocating some of the 

ARPA funds could be a possible funding source. 

 

Mr. Gillespie reported that the Seneca Rocks Tower is complete and they are working on getting the 

antennas and radios up before the winter storm later this week. 

 

He also mentioned in regards to the Elk Mountain camera, that he had met with the power company 

engineers to work out the location of the pole for the camera. 

 

 

On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the Commission approved a $44,000 match for 

the Seneca Rocks Regional Development Authority LEDA grant match. 

 

 

Annie Humes informed the Commission that she has been appointed as the interim CVB director until 

they can hire someone.  She mentioned that they are currently working on their 2025 marketing plans 

and will update the Commission with those plans when completed. 

 

 

Darrell Bodkin, PSD board member, discussed concerns with recent decisions made by the 

Commission regarding water issues.  Mr. Bodkin felt that the Commission would have been able to 

obtain most of their needed information directly from the PSD.  He said that the PSD has already 

completed all of the easy water projects. What is left are the more difficult projects and that they would 

need to be done through grants only as the PSD does not have the funds to support any additional 

water projects. 

 

Mr. Gillespie stated that he had reached out to the PSD regarding the fire hydrant for the potential 

Sandy Ridge water project but was told to contact Mr. Wallace of Cerrone Associates for additional 

information the PSD did not have.  The Commission informed Mr. Bodkin that they had not approved 

the fire hydrant as a “done deal”, but had allocated funds towards having a fire hydrant if the Sandy 

Ridge water project came to fruition.  Mr. Bodkin had concerns that a four-inch line, which is what is 

proposed in the project, would be able to sustain the fire hydrant. He felt that a six-inch line would be 

better suited.  Mr. Wallace said the additional cost to put in a six-inch line versus a four-inch line 

would be approximately $48,000. 

 

 



Senator Robert Karnes presented to the Commission a check from the Local Economic Development 

Assistance Grant that was awarded to the Thorn Spring Park in the amount of $34,168.  The funds will 

be used to install a new roof on the park’s garage and storage building. 

 

 

Cullin Cutright, Project Manager at Thrasher Engineering, presented an agreement to get started on the 

water study.  He stated that the agreement was for the Town of Franklin water at this time as they need 

additional information from the PSD before incorporating them into the study.  The fee for this part of 

the study would be $25,000.   

 

The Commission requested additional time to review the agreement and to have the County 

Prosecuting Attorney to review before signing. 

 

 

Maintenance: 

 

The furnace for the Clinton Hedrick Community Building has been ordered and will be 

installed by AQS in December.  Lantz Construction will check some of the walls on the 

building. 

 

The remodeled Courthouse ramp has been completed and railings should be installed this 

Friday.  Once complete, the single point entry will be moved back to that side of the building. 

The repairs to the tile floor in the hallway has been done.  Are waiting on an estimate to add 

guttering to the storage building in the parking lot. 

 

Snow removal truck is currently in Clarksburg being refitted.  With the potential storm heading 

this way at the end of the week, may need to find an alternative source for plowing. 

  

 

 

Karen Pitsenbarger, County Administrator, and Elise White, County Clerk, met with Sheldon Arbaugh 

and Dayne Davis of PCB regarding the Courthouse Annex.  Ms. Pitsenbarger anticipates receiving the 

letter the USDA requires from PCB by early December.  Hopefully the USDA will then release to put 

out for bid.  Ms. Pitsenbarger will also request from the USDA their list of approved Clerks of Works. 

 

 

On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, they approved $2,500 towards the Energy 

Express program through the Extension Agency.  There are 32 kids who participate in the program. 

 

 

The Commission signed the certification of the November 5, 2024 General Election results. 

 

 

Mike Alt updated the Commission that they had to rely on Grant County twice in the last month for 

emergency calls.  He stated they are currently under estimate for this quarter for the EMS Salary 

Enhancement.  He said that after January 1, will need to start thinking how to proceed with funding 

after 2025 and may need to consider a levy. 

 

 

On motion of Commissioner Bennett, vote unanimous, the Commission created Fund #369, Deputy 

Sheriff Retirement. 

 

 

The following board appointments were approved by the Commission on motion of Commissioner 

Bennett, vote unanimous. 

 

 911 Advisory Board: Charles Hedrick, representing Board of Education, three-year term 

Jamie DeFalco, member at large, three-year term 

 

 PSD Board: Sonny O’Neil, finishing term vacated by Jeremy Harper, through December 2027 

 

 



The Commission approved the hiring of Ginger Kimble as Chief Tax Deputy, on motion of 

Commission Dahmer, vote unanimous.  She will begin on December 1, 2024 and replace Morgan 

Basagic. 

 

 

The Courthouse Christmas luncheon is scheduled for December 12, 2024 at 1:00 p.m.  On motion of 

Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the Courthouse will close at 12:30 p.m. 

 

 

The Assessor, Sandie Smith, has completed the additional duties required under West Virginia Code 

§7-7-6a.  On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the Commission approved the 

$15,000 supplement for the additional duties’ compliance. 

 

 

The Commission reviewed the September 2024 and October 2024 monthly financial statements from 

the Sheriff’s Office. They also reviewed the October 2024 employee timesheets. 

 

 

The following appointments of administrators, executors, etc., done by the County Clerk in vacation of 

the Commission were approved on motion of Commissioner Bennett, vote unanimous. 

 

 



 
 

 

The following settlements of accounts were this day presented to the Commission and approved on 

motion of Commissioner Dahmer, and unanimously confirmed: 

 

Michelle Y. Dent, Administratrix of the Estate of Linda Louise Propst, deceased; Waiver of Final 

Settlement 

 

 

Lori Mallow Raines, Executrix of the Estate of Betty Gay Mallow, deceased; Waiver of Final 

Settlement 

 

 

Mark Eliot Robinson, Executor of the Estate of Rose Marie Robinson, deceased; Affidavit and 

Waiver of Final Settlement 

 

 

Anita Ann Moats, Executrix of the Estate of Geneva Wright, deceased; Affidavit and Waiver of 

Final Settlement 

 

 

There were no exonerations. 

  

 

On motion of Commissioner Dahmer, vote unanimous, the Commission approved a donation of $1,000 

to the Fraternal Order of Police. 

 

 

ORDERED THAT THE FOLLOWING ALLOWANCES BE MADE PAYABLE OUT OF: 

 

GENERAL COUNTY FUND:  Check Nos. 35273 – 35391  $112,650.10 

      October Payroll   $252,841.27 

 

COAL SEVERANCE FUND:  Check Nos. 200264 - 200268  $3,071.36 

 

DOG & KENNEL FUND:   Check Nos. 462 - 463   $2,552.20 

 

MAGISTRATE COURT FUND:  Check Nos. 300230 - 300231  $48.00 

       



911 FUND:     Check Nos. 4295– 4327  $140,521.01 

 

HOME CONFINEMENT FUND:  Check Nos. 343 - 346   $2,122.40 

 

PARKS & RECREATION FUND:  Check Nos. 1491 – 1499  $1,632.73 

 

CLINTON HEDRICK CB FUND:  Check Nos. 1165 - 1170  $526.05 

 

PENDLETON COUNTY CB FUND: Check Nos. 1258 - 1259  $561.82 

 

 

 

ORDERED THAT COMMISSION DO ADJOURN ON MOTION OF COMMISSIONER BENNETT, 

VOTE UNANIMOUS, UNTIL TUESDAY, DECEMBER 3, 2024. 

 

 

 

 _______________________________ 

                                                                             President 

 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 


